
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 

THE HEARINGS WILL BE HELD IN COURTROOM 12 
 THE HONORABLE W. RICHARD LEE, PRESIDING 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: MAY 23, 2018 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.  If the parties stipulate to continue the hearing on 
the matter or agree to resolve the matter in a way inconsistent with 
the final ruling, then the court will consider vacating the final 
ruling only if the moving party notifies chambers before 4:00 pm at 
least one business day before the hearing date:  Department A-Kathy 
Torres (559)499-5860; Department B-Jennifer Dauer (559)499-5870.  If 
a party has grounds to contest a final ruling because of the court’s 
error under FRCP 60 (a) (FRBP 9024) [“a clerical mistake (by the 
court) or a mistake arising from (the court’s) oversight or 
omission”] the party shall notify chambers (contact information 
above) and any other party affected by the final ruling by 4:00 pm 
one business day before the hearing.  

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 18-11500-A-7   IN RE: RAYMOND/SYLVIA WINOWISKI 
   BPC-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   5-9-2018  [10] 
 
   THE GOLDEN 1 CREDIT UNION/MV 
   TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
   JARRETT OSBORNE-REVIS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2014 Jeep Compass Latitude 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The Golden 1 Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2014 Jeep Compass Latitude, as to all parties in 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-11500
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interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
 
2. 16-14108-A-7   IN RE: ROGER FRAPPIED 
   PWG-6 
 
   MOTION TO SELL, MOTION TO AUTHORIZE A CARVE OUT WITH LOS 
   ANGELES COUNTY CHILD SUPPORT SERVICES, MOTION FOR 
   COMPENSATION FOR GRAPEVINE REALTY, BROKER(S) 
   5-7-2018  [184] 
 
   JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
   JAMES CONKEY 
   PHILLIP GILLET/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   WITHDRAWN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The motion withdrawn, the matter is dropped as moot. 
 
 
 
 
3. 18-11009-A-7   IN RE: MICHAEL/AMY CONWAY 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-12-2018  [15] 
 
   HYUNDAI LEASE TITLING TRUST/MV 
   JACOB EATON 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: Leased 2015 Kia Cadenza 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
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considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the debtors have no equity in the property as the debtors’ interest 
is only a possessory interest under a lease.  The motion will be 
granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Hyundai Lease Titling Trust’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a leased 2015 Kia Cadenza, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4. 18-10515-A-7   IN RE: ANTHONY/REBECCA TELESE 
   KDG-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-23-2018  [19] 
 
   HUGH PEARSON/MV 
   JOSEPH PEARL 
   JACOB EATON/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 601 and 617 North Chester Avenue, Bakersfield, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The Pearson Trust’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 601 and 617 North Chester Avenue, Bakersfield, CA, 
as to all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
5. 16-12127-A-7   IN RE: STUEVE’S MILK TRANSPORT, INC. A 
   CALIFORNIA CORPORATION 
   DJR-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-16-2018  [124] 
 
   DAGOBERTO HERRERA/MV 
   HAGOP BEDOYAN 
   DANIEL RAFII/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Relief from Stay 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
INSUFFICIENT SERVICE 
 
The court will deny the motion without prejudice on grounds of 
insufficient service of process.  A motion for relief from stay is a 
contested matter requiring service of the motion in the manner 
provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 7004.  Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 4001(a)(1), 9014(b).  Under Rule 7004, service on an 
individual must be made by first class mail addressed to the 
individual’s dwelling house or usual place of abode or to the place 
where the individual regularly conducts a business or profession.”  
Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(b)(1).  A debtor in bankruptcy may be served 
before the case is dismissed or closed “at the address shown in the 
petition or to such other address as the debtor may designate in a 
filed writing.”  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(b)(9).   
 
Here, service of the motion was insufficient.  If service on the 
debtor is required, and the debtor is represented by an attorney, 
then the attorney must also be served pursuant to Rule 7004(g).  
Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(g).  The proof of service does not indicate 
service was made on the debtor’s attorney at the correct address.  
The correct address is 5260 N. Palm Avenue, Suite 205, Fresno, CA, 
93704.  The proof of service shows a suite number of 201. 
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VIOLATION OF LOCAL RULE 9014-1(c) 
 
The docket control number given for this matter violates the court’s 
Local Rules, LBR 9014-1(c), regarding proper use of docket control 
numbers.  When using a docket control number, a party must use both 
letters (usually initials of the attorney for the movant) and a 
number.  The numerical portion of the docket control number must be 
“the number that is one number higher than the number of motions 
previously filed by said attorney” in that particular case.  LBR 
9014-1(c)(3).  Thus, a party may not use the same docket control 
number on separate matters filed in the same case.  In this case, 
the movant has used the same docket control number (DJR-1) three 
times, including on this motion. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
6. 18-10928-A-7   IN RE: JONATHAN/CYNTHIA CORMIER 
   DWE-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-25-2018  [19] 
 
   NATIONSTAR MORTGAGE LLC/MV 
   NEIL SCHWARTZ 
   DANE EXNOWSKI/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 11504 Champions Ave., Bakersfield, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
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collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Nationstar Mortgage LLC d/b/a Mr. Cooper’s motion for relief from 
the automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered 
the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 11504 Champions Ave., Bakersfield, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
7. 17-12046-A-7   IN RE: MEDICAL ARTS AMBULATORY SURGERY 
   CENTER, INC. 
   KBK-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-25-2018  [85] 
 
   LYNDA VARGAS/MV 
   LEONARD WELSH 
   DANIEL BARADAT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief to Pursue State-Court Litigation 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only to the extent specified in this ruling 
Order: Civil minute order 
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Subject: civil action entitled Lynda M. Vargas v. Sequoia Surgical 
Specialists Med. Grp., Inc. et al., Case No. VCU270102, pending in 
the Tulare County Superior Court 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(1) authorizes stay relief for cause.  Cause is 
determined on a case-by-case basis and may include the existence of 
litigation pending in a non-bankruptcy forum that should properly be 
pursued.  In re Tucson Estates, Inc., 912 F.2d 1162, 1169 (9th Cir. 
1990).   
 
The Ninth Circuit Bankruptcy Appellate Panel has “agree[d] that the 
Curtis factors are appropriate, nonexclusive, factors to consider in 
deciding whether to grant relief from the automatic stay to allow 
pending litigation to continue in another forum.” In re Kronemyer, 
405 B.R. 915, 921 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2009).  
 
These factors include: “(1) whether relief would result in a partial 
or complete resolution of the issues; (2) lack of any connection 
with or interference with the bankruptcy case; (3) whether the other 
proceeding involves the debtor as a fiduciary; (4) whether a 
specialized tribunal with the necessary expertise has been 
established to hear the cause of action; (5) whether the debtor’s 
insurer has assumed full responsibility for defending it; (6) 
whether the action primarily involves third parties; (7) whether 
litigation in another forum would prejudice the interests of other 
creditors; (8) whether the judgment claim arising from the other 
action is subject to equitable subordination; (9) whether movant’s 
success in the other proceeding would result in a judicial lien 
avoidable by the debtor; (10) the interests of judicial economy and 
the expeditious and economical resolution of litigation; (11) 
whether the parties are ready for trial in the other proceeding; and 
(12) impact of the stay on the parties and the balance of harms.”  
Sonnax Indus., Inc. v. TRI Component Prods. Corp. (In re Sonnax 
Indus., Inc.), 907 F.2d 1280, 1286 (2nd Cir. 1990) (citing In re 
Curtis, 40 B.R. 795, 799-800 (Bankr. D. Utah 1984)).   
 
Courts may consider whichever factors are relevant to the particular 
case.  See id. (applying only four of the factors that were relevant 
in the case).  The decision whether to lift the stay is within the 
court’s discretion.  Id.    
 
Having considered the motion’s well-pleaded facts, the court finds 
cause to grant stay relief subject to the limitations described in 
this ruling.   
 



The moving party shall have relief from stay to pursue the pending 
state court litigation identified in the motion through judgment.  
The moving party may also file post-judgment motions, and appeals.  
But no bill of costs may be filed without leave of this court, no 
attorney’s fees shall be sought or awarded, and no action shall be 
taken to collect or enforce any judgment, except: (1) from 
applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by filing a proof of claim in 
this court.   
 
The motion will be granted to the extent specified herein, and the 
stay of the order provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Lynda M. Vargas’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted to the extent specified in 
this order.  The automatic stay is vacated to allow the movant to 
pursue through judgment the pending state court litigation described 
as Lynda M. Vargas v. Sequoia Surgical Specialists Med. Grp., Inc. 
et al., Case No. VCU270102, that is pending in the Tulare County 
Superior Court.  The movant may also file post-judgment motions and 
appeals.  But the movant shall not take any action to collect or 
enforce any judgment, or pursue costs or attorney’s fees against the 
debtor, except (1) from applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by 
filing a proof of claim in this case.  No other relief is awarded.   
 
 
 
 
8. 15-13655-A-7   IN RE: LEE BROGGI 
   DRJ-5 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR DAVID R. JENKINS, TRUSTEES 
   ATTORNEY(S) 
   4-14-2018  [87] 
 
   PETER BUNTING 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
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Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, David R. Jenkins, attorney for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $16,080.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $527.32.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
David R. Jenkins’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $16,080.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $527.32.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 



9. 18-10158-A-7   IN RE: DONNA DEARMOND 
   AP-2 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-12-2018  [23] 
 
   WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
   R. BELL 
   JAMIE HANAWALT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 25 E Lakeshore Dr., Cherokee Village, Arkansas 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 25 E Lakeshore Dr., Cherokee Village, Arkansas, as 
to all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
10. 16-12063-A-7   IN RE: TIMOTHY CLARK 
    TGM-2 
 
    PRETRIAL CONFERENCE RE: OBJECTION TO DEBTOR’S CLAIM OF 
    EXEMPTIONS 
    9-13-2017  [69] 
 
    RANDELL PARKER/MV 
    ROBERT WILLIAMS 
    TRUDI MANFREDO/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    AMENDED ECF ORDER #100 CONTINUING TO 9/5/18 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Pursuant to Amended Scheduling Order, ECF #100, the pretrial 
conference is continued to September 5, 2018, at 10:00 a.m., in 
Bakersfield. 
 
 
 
 
11. 13-11564-A-7   IN RE: LUPE/YOLANDA RUBALCADO 
    PK-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF SECURITY CREDIT SERVICES, LLC 
    4-18-2018  [28] 
 
    LUPE RUBALCADO/MV 
    PATRICK KAVANAGH 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
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filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
 
12. 13-11564-A-7   IN RE: LUPE/YOLANDA RUBALCADO 
    PK-3 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF MIDLAND FUNDING LLC 
    4-18-2018  [35] 
 
    LUPE RUBALCADO/MV 
    PATRICK KAVANAGH 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
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Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
13. 18-11181-A-7   IN RE: CRYSTAL CERVANTEZ 
    AP-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    4-25-2018  [15] 
 
    BANK OF AMERICA, N.A./MV 
    MARK ZIMMERMAN 
    JAMIE HANAWALT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2269 Miya Ct., Hanford, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Bank of America, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2269 Miya Ct., Hanford, CA, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
14. 10-15491-A-7   IN RE: JOSEPH/DAWN MEDIATI 
    JDR-1 
 
    MOTION BY JEFFREY D. ROWE TO WITHDRAW AS ATTORNEY 
    5-4-2018  [32] 
 
    JEFFREY ROWE 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Attorney’s Withdrawal from Representation of a Client 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted  
Order: Prepared by moving party 
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Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
An attorney’s withdrawal from representing a client is governed by 
LBR 2017-1(e) and the Rules of Professional Conduct of the State Bar 
of California.  LBR 2017-1(e) provides that “an attorney who has 
appeared may not withdraw leaving the client in propria persona 
without leave of court upon noticed motion and notice to the client 
and all other parties who have appeared.”  This local rule also 
mandates that the attorney shall provide an affidavit stating the 
current or last known address or addresses of the client and the 
efforts made to notify the client of the motion to withdraw.   
 
California Rule of Professional Conduct 3-700(C)(5) provides for 
permissive withdrawal if “[t]he client knowingly and freely assents 
to termination of the employment.”  Cal. R. Prof’l Conduct 3-
700(C)(5).  The clients appear to have consented to the withdrawal. 
 
The court finds that the attorney’s withdrawal from the 
representation is proper.  In the order’s recitals, the order shall 
state the client’s last known address and, if known, the client’s 
phone number. The order’s substantive provisions shall include a 
provision requiring the attorney to comply with California Rule of 
Professional Conduct 3-700(D) after the withdrawal. 
 
 
 
 
15. 18-11492-A-7   IN RE: OSCAR GOMEZ 
    BPC-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-9-2018  [14] 
 
    THE GOLDEN 1 CREDIT UNION/MV 
    TIMOTHY DUCAR 
    JARRETT OSBORNE-REVIS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2014 Dodge Dart 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The Golden 1 Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2014 Dodge Dart, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



16. 18-11410-A-7   IN RE: WILLIAM RUSSELL 
    VVF-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-2-2018  [9] 
 
    AMERICAN HONDA FINANCE 
    CORPORATION/MV 
    TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
    VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2013 Honda Fit 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
American Honda Finance Corp.’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
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commonly known as 2013 Honda Fit, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 


